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CHAIR ANDERSON: (Gavel). Good morning, everybody. The
Water Resources Committee will come to order. This
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morning we have Member Charmaine Tavares, Member Joe

2

Pontanilla, Member Michael Molina, Member Jo Anne

3

Johnson. Excused is Dain Kane and Bob Carroll.

4

Hopefully they'll be able to join us soon. Thank

5

you, Members, for being here this morning.
We're going to have public testimony open on

6
7

each item. Those who want to testify, please sign

8

up with the Secretary. We're going to limit

9

testimony to three minutes, and any of you that

10

might have cell phones, please turn them off.
With us this morning is Water Director,

11
12

George Tengan; Corp. Counsel, Ed Kushi; Staff

13

Secretary, Pauline Martins; and Staff Analyst, David

14

Raatz. And we also have Member Dain Kane joining

15

us.

16

We've got four items on the agenda today,

17

Members. WR-1 is Water Supply Rules, and we will be

18

discussing under that item our bill for establishing

19

the Board of Water Supply as the appeal board to

20

hear appeals of Director's decision. We have WR-2,

21

Procedure for Water Allocation, another bill that

22

we're working on also, WR-4, the Water Use and

23

Development Plan, and WR-19, Special Counsel for

24

Water-Related Matters.

25

So, you know, I think I'm going to make an
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1

opening statement about the first item that we have

2

on our agenda before we open it up to testimony so

3

people will know the direction that we're going to

4

be taking this morning. As Members recall, on the

5

17th of August we discussed this pending bill that

6

would allow the Board of Water Supply to hear

7

appeals. On August 18th, as the Committee

8

requested, I transmitted the bill to both the Board

.9

of Water Supply and the Corporation Counsel for

10

their review and comments. As yet we have not

11

received a response. In addition, we're still

12

waiting for a response from Corporation Counsel in

13

reply to my request for a bill that would codify the

14

existing Water Rules. It appears that's going to

15

take some more time.

16

So before we get a status report from Corp.

17

Counsel, I'm going to proceed to public testimony.

18

Those of you who would like to testify, when you

19

come up, please state your name for the record, and

20

if you're representing somebody, please state that

21

also for the record. So for WR-1, our first

22

testifier is Jim Smith.

23

. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

24 MR. SMITH: Chairperson Anderson, Members of the Water
25

Resources Committee, my name is Jim Smith, and 1 •m a
1
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1

resident of Haiku. And I am concerned about the

2

condition in which citizens are being affected by

3

decisions that cannot be tracked, that are at the

4

convenience of the Mayor, that are not governed by

5

any rules that are written that they can rely upon

6

to hold the Mayor or whoever applies the rule or the

7

power to impartiality.

8

In lieu of that, a concern, I'm here just to

9

brief you on a couple of things that I've come to

10

understand over the years. If you'll look at the

11

first rule adopted by the water supply department,

12

and that was in 1976, one of the fundamentals was

13

that these rules and regulations seek to ensure a

1.4

just and fair distribution of water to the people of

15

the County of Maui. Now, just and fair is in that. .

16

And our government is developed into an executive

17

and a legislative and a judicial branch, and these

18

are, as we know, separate, but those all exist to

19

assure that an impartial, fair application of power

20

occurs and affects the personal interest of those of

21

us who are affected by it.

22

Administrative Procedures Act recognizes that

23

Administration of a department is in the executive

24

branch of government. It's not in the legislative.

25

It's not in the judicial. It provides oversight
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1

within the Administration of power within a

2

department. So when we have a board such as the

3

Board of Water Supply hearing an appeal, what we

4

have is not an assurance of a reversal. We have .the

5

assurance of an impartial option for the citizen who

6

feels it's been hurt personally. There's no remedy

7

involving money. That's judicial. What this

8

provides is within.

9

This was recognized in our Charter in 1983.

10

In that Charter it provided that the Board was an

11

advisory Board to the Council and the Mayor, but it

12

also provided that rules be adopted by the Director.

13

The rules in existence continued. The whole point

14

of the exercise is that within the administrative

15

process there's assurance of impartial application

16

of power. Today citizens by failure of this system

17

to protect itself are subjected to the whim --

18 MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
19 MR. SMITH: -- or convenience of a Mayor. The bill before
20

you cures that. If you pass that out with the

21

provision that the Director adopt rules to assure

22

impartial application and that the rules existing

23

will be an interim until the Director does that,

24

then I think the system will be righted. Until that

25

time it's been deconstructed by indifference of .
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intent. Thank you very much.

2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Members, do you have any questions for
3

Mr. Smith?

4 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got a question.
5 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Pontanilla.
6 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Did I hear that -7

good morning, Mr. Smith.

8 MR. SMITH: Good morning.
9 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: In regards to the proposal
10

that's before us this morning, did I hear that

11

you're agreeable to it?

12 MR. SMITH: I don't believe that this Council, okay,
13

can -- it has to preserve its legislative

14

responsibility, as well as its responsibility to the

15

Charter. Now, I don't think this body can act as

16

this bill requires, regarding giving a power to the

17

Board to do something, okay, because it's an

18

administrative agency. And that administrative

19

agency, okay, must -- must be respected because of

0

the Charter amendment, but that does not relieve the

21

administrative agency from adopting rules. And that

22

was recognized in 1983.

23

Government without rules is government by

24

convenience. Government by convenience is offensive

25

to our political system. That's why King George was
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overthrown. He was arbitrary. Not because his
2

power was too much. He was arbitrary. So that, to

3

me, is the state. You must act, but act within

4

your -- I think within your responsibilities, and

5

that is there is an unspecified duty. It should

6

have been specified that the Director adopt rules.

7

You can't conclude that they want you to exist

8

without rules, because history tells us that you

9

have to govern or you have to overview decisions

10

that affect people within the administrative

11

context, and that's either the Director makes the

12

rules or the Board makes the rules. I suggest it

13

should be the Director, simply because he concedes.

14

When he approves the rules of the Board, he concedes

15

the power for them to make these decisions. That's

16

within the political structure, I think. To go

17

outside of that by saying, oh, you now have

18

administrative power, Board, which they already had

19

anyhow in a certain context, okay, it's the Director

20

that needs to have the rules in the administrative

21

context, period.

2.2 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
23 MR. SMITH: Thank you.
24 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
25 CHAIR ANDERSON: Anybody else? Mr. Smith, I have --
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have a question for clarification. The way the

.2

current proposed bill reads, it states that the

3

Board shall promulgate rules on its behalf and the

4

Department's behalf in compliance with Chapter 91 of

5

Hawaii Revised Statutes to the extent required by

6

law and for the following purposes: One, to

7

effectuate this article; and two, to establish the

8

Board's procedures. And when it says effectuate

9

this article, it is referencing the Board's power to

1 0
1 1

hear appeals.
So what you're saying, and clarify this if

12

I'm wrong, is that the Board should not be

13

developing rules on its behalf to hear appeals, but

14

that the Director should do that through Chapter 91?

15 MR. SMITH: I don't -- what the issue is in common
16

parlance is fairness and impartial. So you don't

17

even have to reference Chapter 91, my feeling is.

18

My feeling is that it's the Director who must

19

promulgate the rules, okay. And that in the

20

interim -- and he has to provide -- you might --

21

pursuant to 91 for the Director, but that doesn't --

22

I mean, if you're going to adopt rules that affect

3

the rights of people, you have to follow a

24

procedure, the administrative procedure. That's a

25

rule. If you affect rights, it's a rule.
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10

So he's going to have to do that by the
Administrative Procedures Act, you know, from my
perspective. I think it's cleaner if it's the

4

Director. You can, I would believe, insert what it

5

is that these Board -- this Board is doing, and that

6

is it's determining whether there's been a -- you

7

know, those things I don't believe are offensive,

8

but I think you've got to separate your executive

9

and your legislative. And as long as the Board has

10

a power coming from the outside of that criteria, I

11

think you've done violence to the Charter.

12

But the point is right now you're doing

1.3

violence to the people by not having a rule. Not

14

you, the Mayor. The Executive branch is causing

15

people to rely upon the whim or convenience of an

16

individual. And the way you get to that individual

17

is through a representative, but that's not an

18

administrative process. That -- if you anger the

19

Mayor and you go up to him and you say Joe Shmoe has

20

gotten jerked around. Take care of him, will you.

21

Give him a fair shot. It might be six months. It

22

might be -- before you hear him, because you've

23

personally interfered with that impartiality. But

24

with a rule that says when I apply for an appeal,

25

it's going to get heard.
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You see, the system, as we have it, and the

2

legislate -- the statutory scheme really makes an

3

appeal beneficial to government, because it

4

restricts liability. It restricts what is put

5 ,

forward in the court. You can't have discovery.

6

What you take to the court is the record on appeal.

7

It gives the person who appeals to an agency -- the

8

Board is an agency -- what it gives to them is the

9

option of not going to court.

10

And the elegance of having the Director set

11

the rules means that the Director implicitly agrees

12

with the rule, which means, in effect, it is

13

providing that the Board will make the call on

1°4

whether it's a fair or unfair decision. And he's

15

doing it willingly, because he doesn't want to be

16

guilty of bias. He'd love to do have -- if

17

somebody's pissed off at him -- excuse me, if

18

somebody is disturbed by his decision, he doesn't

19

want this person holding a grudge against him. So

20

he'll have that option. So it makes -- it makes

21

elegant sense to do it that way, and it can be done

22

in -- just change that I language, I think, and

23

it -- from Board to Director and move it out and

24

then see what happens.

25

But in the interim what you've created is a
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pre-law state. You've deconstructed our system for

2

those people who are most aggrieved by it, as regard

3

to an appeal, okay. Although appeals are available

4

in -- to the Circuit Court, other means, you know,

.5

complaints and such, but it's not a good thing.

6 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Smith, have you read the rules that
7

the Board of Water Supply adopted for appeals?

8 MR. SMITH: You know, I've been in that process for 15
9
10
11

12

years of Board adopting rules, okay, and they became
unintelligible around 1993.
CHAIR ANDERSON: I'm just talking about the rules for the
procedure for appeal, have you read those?

13 MR. SMITH: Yes.
14 CHAIR ANDERSON: And are you in agreement with those?
15 MR. SMITH: They're cumbersome. They're very, very, very
16

cumbersome. But they're rules.

17 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
18 MR. SMITH: You're welcome.
19 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, Members, Glenn Au is our next
20

testifier, and he wants to testify on all four

21

items. Do you want to testify for all items right

22

now, Mr. Au, or --

23 MR. AU: One at a time when it comes up.
24 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay great. So -- go ahead.
25 MR. AU: Hello. My name is Glenn Au. I'm here to support
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and protect the assets of my family. Did some

2

research and I picked out Chapter 2.90 Alpha,

3

Regulation of Permits and Water Use, and I go down

4

to the purpose of this regulation, acknowledges that

5

the waters of the County are held for the benefit of

.6

its residents, that they have the right to have

7

those waters protected for their use. The Council's

8

determined that measures must be taken which will

9

preserve these resources. The County recognizes

10

that the water is a limited resource and its

11

development and use must be carefully planned,

12

particularly in those areas where withdrawals or

13

diversions may pose a potential threat to the health

14

and welfare of the County's residents.

15

My family has been a resident over a hundred

16

years on these properties, from the Great Mahele

17

till now. Basically what I'm trying to say is that

18

our health and welfare has been disturbed. The

19

water that should have been given to us has been

20

diverted by another organization, which I won't

21

mention names because of the liability involved.

22

And that will be spoken at in the next future.

23

I support your idea of having some sort of a

24

bill for an ordinance relating to the duties of the

25

Board of Water Supply, because it creates a checks
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and balances and helps me as a resident in the

2

County of Maui. Because when I went to check with

3

the State of Hawaii Water Resources, it took me

4

three days to get the attention of the Water

5

Resource man, and it's one man assigned to take care

6

of these needs in the State of Hawaii. One man is

7

not enough.

.8
9

And I don't have any legal powers or monies
to get somebody to represent me, so I just stuck

10

around for three days. And eventually I went to see

11

the DLNR, Department of Land and Natural Resources,

12

and got the specifics on the royal land patent. And

13

on the royal land patent they came out with the Land

14

Court award, which was part of the Great Mahele's

15

royal land patents. And as I discovered then

16

through the people there, that I'm supposed to have

17

2 million gallons of water coming down every day to

18

our land, three-acre land, which is part of the TMK

19

here. And then I noticed other families that were

20

there and they got Land Court awards throughout the

21

Waikapu Districts, my neighbors, our neighbors, and

22

other people. I didn't see anything identifying

23

this other organization as the caretakers.

24
25

So we need an organization as yours with the
duties of the Board of Water Supply, because the
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Director himself, being a good man, he tries his .

2

best, what, he's limited, his hands are tied, only

3

because of the bureaucracy that we have to deal

4

with. I say bureaucracy because I took a class in

5

bureaucracy in 1968 somewhere in California, and

6

it's (inaudible)

7 MR. RAATZ: Three minutes.
8 MR. AU: Thank you. The next subject.
'9 CHAIR ANDERSON: Any questions for Mr. Au? Okay, thank
10

you. We do have Mark Spencer, who wants to speak on

11

Water Resource Item 2. If you'd like to do that

12

now, you can come forward. Mark Spencer is speaking

13

for Spencer Homes.

14 MR. SPENCER: Thank you, Council Chair. My name is Mark
15

Spencer, representing Spencer Homes on WR-2 on the

16

allocation of water. As you're well aware, we're

17

doing the affordable housing project in Waikapu, and

18

I want to thank you for addressing this system --

19

this issue. I think this was a mandate from the

20

election that the public wants some real thought

21

into the direction of our water system, and that's

22

why they gave you guys this authority.

23

To briefly go over the current -- the way the

24

current system works, kind of tough to do it with a

25

real polite word because we're required to go
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through a two-year plus entitlement process to get

2

permits, zoning. Once we get that, we're told that

3

water may or may not be available. And I don't

4

think most much of our general public out there

5

realizes that as a developer, we have to go into

6

these things and start -- do all of the site work,

7

but in millions of dollars without being guaranteed

8

water. On top of that, in our situation, we're also

9

having to pony up a million dollars to help share in

10

getting a water storage tank built, further risk for

1.1

us.

12

Now, as a strictly market developer, they

13

have those same risks. They are at risk when they

14

do a project. For a developer that has a large

15

portion of their project as affordable, it makes it

16

even harder because our margins are even smaller,.

17

and that is our case.

18

So as I look at this, I look at two different

19

groups that are at a major risk with the current

20

system of no allocation for water, no advanced

21

planning on who's going to get it. One of them is

22

the developers like ourselves, and I just kind of

23

explained that to you, that we're going into this

24

without a guarantee of water. And if you take it.

25

strictly as a technical sense, the way the wording
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comes back to us, we could get all this done, have

2

$10 million invested, and then be told that, I'm

3

sorry, there's no water.

4

The other group, which is probably more

5

important to you guys, is the affordable buyers. If

6

you look at the permits that have been issued over

7

the last couple of years, I don't know what the

8

numbers were that what -- which ones of those

9

permits went to affordable housing, but I would

10

venture to say it's probably pretty minute in

11

comparison to all the permits.

1 2

And I -- Jim Smith, you know, quoted part of

13

those rules. It says just and fair distribution of

14

water. I want to be fair too, and I think we've

15

been very fair to the market homes. I think you

16

look at how many homes have gotten water over the

17

last couple of years, because of the market where

18

we're in, they've gotten a fair distribution of

19

water. So I think it's time now to look seriously

20

at let's save some of this water for affordable

21

housing.

.

22

Again, I think the public made a mandate that

23

they want the water resources controlled by a little

24

bit more of a whole thinking organization and they

25

also want affordable housing. And I think with •
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those two, I would urge you to act on this very

1

soon. Because as we speak, permits are being

'2
3

gobbled up, meters are being issued, and money's

4

being spent for market homes. Thank you.

5

. .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

6 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mark.
7

Members, any questions for Mr. Spencer?

8

Thank you for being here, Mr. Spencer.

9

WR-1

WATER SUPPLY RULES (C.C. No. 05-46)

10 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, Members, we're going to go forward,
11

then, with the first item, which is Water Supply

12

Rules, and specifically our bill giving the Board of

13

Water Supply the power to hear appeals.

•

14

We did ask Corp. Counsel for a review of

15

this, and he hasn't had a chance to respond yet,

16

but -- in writing, but could you maybe give us some

17

response verbally, Mr. Kushi?

18 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair.
19 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Kane.
20 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, and I apologize for
21

interrupting your train of thought. Is it possible

22

for you to consider closing public testimony for

23

this item, at least that way we can continue without

24

being interrupted with somebody coming in in the

25

middle of our discussion to testify, or is that
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1

something that you would prefer to allow to

2

continue?

3 CHAIR ANDERSON: I think I'll just leave it open for a
.4

5

while, Mr. Kane. I don't think anyone's going to
interrupt us at this point.

6 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair.
7 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kane. When we have
8

testimony on the next item, when that's finished,

9

I'll close testimony.

10

Mr. Kushi.

11 MR. KUSHI: Yes, Madam Chair. The request that you are
12

referring to, is it the August 18th, '05 memo from

13

your office to Mr. Brian Moto?

14 CHAIR ANDERSON: That's correct.
.

15 MR. KUSHI: I do recall at your last meeting we had
16

discussed this, and this is referencing a proposal

17

to enact a new chapter, Chapter 14.01, regarding .

18

Water Supply. For the record, I also note that in

19

your request, August 18th, you requested a reply by

20

September 9th.

21

CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, that's true.

22 MR. KUSHI: Yeah, but in any event, let me comment on
23

this. As we had discussed before in the previous

24

meeting, as it is right now our office has concerns

2.5

about the impact and the authority by -- by this
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1

proposal, which gives the now advisory Board of

2

Water Supply appeal authority over the Director.

3

And not to get into it again, but in any event, we

4

have some concerns at this moment, as I discussed

.5

with you previously. And it's overdue. You had

6

requested our office to codify all of the existing

7

Water Department rules into an ordinance form. That

8

is overdue, and it won't be -- you won't even it for

9

a while. Hopefully we can set aside time between

10

our office to codify the entire rules into ordinance

11

form, and also before submitting it to your office

12

have the Department of Water Supply look at it. But

13

that is coming up.

14

And I hate to repeat myself, it's overdue,

15

but at that point in time we would also want to

16

discuss the authority of the Board, if at all, to

17

hear appeals. And this is in -- and the reason why

18

I discuss this now is that this is in conjunction=

19

with your Item WR-19, Special Counsel. And when we

20

get to that matter, I will continue this discussion.

21

CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kushi. Just to refresh

22

everyone's memory at the last meeting regarding this

23

bill to establish the Water Board as the appeal

24

board for decisions by the Director of Water Supply,

25

you did verbally say that you felt this may be
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1

inappropriate because we're giving back powers to

2

the Board that were taken away in the Charter

3

amendment. And so we are waiting a written response

4

from Corp. Counsel in making that determination.

5

But I -- just a second, and then I'll open it

6

up folks. I just wanted to mention -- I'm glad

7

we're all eager here this morning -- that as

8

Mr. Smith mentioned, in 1983 the Board was an

9

advisory board. And, Mr. Kushi, you sat on the

10

Board of Water Supply for many years. You sat on it

11

when this last Charter amendment was adopted, and in

12

fact you sat on the Commission for the Charter --

13

the Charter Commission for those changes. And so

14

I'm just wondering if -- how was the appeal process

15

handled back in 1983? And secondly, when the

1.6

Charter Commission considered the amendment to the

17

Charter which took the power away from the Board,

18

was there any discussion either at the Board or at

19

the Charter Commission as to what would happen with

20

the appeal process?

21

MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, I know I look old, but I'm not

22

that old. I wasn't around in '83. I was around,

23

but not here. I did advise the Board of Water

24

Supply from about year 2000, 2001. Previously

25

Mr. Fukushima advised them. I sat through various
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rule changes. At that time, as you know, the Board

2

was semi-autonomous.

3

I did not sit on the Charter Commission.

4

believe Mr. Moto did. I did read the minutes,

5

though, and we did get involved in terms of what the

6

Charter Commission proposed to the electorate. And

7

I believe there were two -- two amendments proposed

•8
9

to the electorate. The campaign slogan was 9A
versus 9B or something like that. And I believe the

10

one that passed -- well, first of all, I believe

11

the -- I understand the Charter Commission only

12

proposed one amendment, which was to give the Board

13

full and complete autonomy, versus semi-autonomy..

14

They did consider another one, but I guess their

15

vote did not pass. Then this body submitted the

16

proposal that is now law, to make the Board -- to

17

take away powers from the Board. That is my

18

recollection of the process.

19

As far as the ramifications of the Board's

20

appeal process, I'm not sure if the minutes of the

21

Charter Commission or the minutes of this body

22

discuss that. Again, I'm not sure. But in any

23

event, we sit here today with the dilemma about what

24

can the Board do.

25 CHAIR ANDERSON: So you don't have any idea what they did
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1

in '83?

2 MR. KUSHI: Not in '83. I believe the rules go back to
3

the early '70s, and Mr. Smith is, for whatever other

4

reasons, I consider him very knowledgeable in the

5

rules. I consider him knowledgeable in the rules

6

and the separation of power -- powers doctrines, and

7

he has not been, some people say, an interference.

8

I believe he's been an assistance to the Board as

9

well as to the County. He's sued us various times,

10

and the result of these lawsuits, I believe, helps

11

the administrative process.

12

That being said, back in '83, I believe that

13

was the change over from what we have now to a

14

semi-autonomous Board. And that was a gray area:

15

The Administration at that point in time, I believe,

16

had free wills -- had free shots at Water

17

Department. Then it came back to a situation where

18

the Board became semi-autonomous, and then it came

1.9

back to where we are today. So I wasn't there in

20

'83, and I cannot attest to what the sequence was.

21 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kushi.
22

Okay, we're going to open it up, Members.

23

Ms. Tavares, I think you were first, and then

24

Mr. Kane.

25 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I'll yield to Mr. Kane.
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1 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Kane.
2 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank
3

you, Member Tavares, for the yield. My questions

4

will be directed to Mr. Kushi, Madam Chair.

5

Good morning, Mr. Kushi.

6 MR. KUSHI: Good morning.
7 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Kushi, to your knowledge prior to
8

the 2002 Charter amendment, who had the power to

9

appeal the Director's decisions through a formal

10

process?

11

MR. KUSHI: Member Kane, before the Charter enactment, the

12

rules of the Department and the Board of Water

13

Supply, they would have a provision in the rules to

14

have any aggrieved person appeal the Director's

15

decision to the Board, and the Board could then

16

overturn that decision. If I may refer to your

17

binders, which you should have the whole set of

18

rules. It's found in section -- Subchapter 8,

19

Section 16-102-75. That Subchapter is labeled

20

Appeals to the Board, and in essence says, under

21

Subsection 79, under Standards of Appeal, the Board

22

shall review the Director's decision or order and by

23

two-thirds vote of its entire voting membership may

24

reverse or modify the decision per order if

25

substantial rights of the petitioner may have been
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1

prejudiced because the decision or order is in that

2

one, two, three basis, which are found in your

3

proposed bill now. That rule was enacted in August

4

of '02, fairly close to the Charter amendment.

5

There's also another appeals process

6

regarding the Upcountry Meter Rule, which is found

7

in Subchapter 3, Section 16-106-08, Waiver or

8

Modification, which basically says the Board could

9

then -- could waive any of the provisions of the

10

Upcountry Rule upon its findings, three factors. In

11

any way -- in essence the Board did have authority.

12

And that rule was enacted October of '02. The

13

Charter amendments took effect December of '02.

14 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair.
15 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Kane.
16 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you for that response. The
17

second question, Mr. Kushi, is unless you are

18

prepared today to state that the appeal process has

19

been removed or has disappeared, where did the

20

appeal process be transferred to? If it's not the

21

Board now, based on the interpretation of your

22

office, or the Corporation Counsel, has it been

23

transferred to some place or is it your folks'

24

interpretation that that process, because of the

25

Charter amendment, has disappeared?
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1 MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, Member Kane.
2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Kushi.
3 MR. KUSHI: Our office has taken the position that the
4

rules duly codified and enacted at that time remain,

5

unless it's superseded or is in conflict with the

6

Charter. We've said that continuously. Based on

7

the Charter's effect of taking away the Board's

8

authority, these rules about appeals to the Board,

9

in our opinion, become moot, but they still exist.

10

There's been no attempt to repeal those rules,

11

because we don't know who has the authority to

12

appeal those rules. So vicious circle -- cycle.

1.3

But in essence if one were to proceed under

14

these appeal procedures and the Board in an example

15

finds that they want to overturn the Director's

16

decision, we would then be faced with what authority

17

do they have. Whether it's been transferred, I

18

don't believe so because there's no rule saying that

19

there's another appellate body. So we are left in a

20

vacuum.

21

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Based on that, would it be a likely

22

conclusion by any aggrieved person who has now been

23

left in a vacuum that the Charter amendment and its

24

interpretation can be considered absurd and

25

therefore possibly invalidated? Because we're not
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supposed to be passing things that are considered
2

absurd. I mean, isn't it absurd to think that an

3

appeal process by an aggrieved citizen has now been

4

thrown into a vacuum?

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Kushi.
6 MR. KUSHI: If I was the aggrieved person, of course I
7

would say that.

8 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
9 MR. KUSHI: But, again, there are remedies. If I'm
1 0

aggrieved, hypothetically, and I have -- I think the

11

Director's decision or the Mayor or the

12

Administration is wrong, is erroneous and I say I

13

want to appeal, then they would ask our office where

1.4

we're going to appeal to? We don't know. There's

15

nobody to appeal to. I'm going to take you to

16

court, you know. Then the circuit judge will say

17

have you exhausted all of your administrative

18

remedies? The question becomes no, because there's

19

no agency to exhaust those remedies. The circuit

20

judge may just say, then, based on that, County, you

21

waive that step. I will hear this appeal directly.

22

Now, don't cite me on that. It's something that I

23

would do if I was aggrieved.

24 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So, Madam Chair.
25 CHAIR ANDERSON: Go ahead, Mr. Kane.
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1

COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. So the result of the

2

Charter amendment has been that an aggrieved citizen

3

does not now have an administrative process to

4

appeal a decision by an individual or from an

5

entity, and that now it is the interpretation that

6

we have now removed or made disappear that process

7

and that it now would be directly transferred to a

8

judicial process. Is that what you're saying?

9 MR. KUSHI: That may be the outcome. To appeal an
10

administrative decision pursuant to Chapter 91,

11

Hawaii Revised Statutes, they said you can only go

12

to court after you've had a chance for a contested

13

case hearing. A contested case hearing is defined

14

to be a hearing to determine your rights, et cetera,

15

et cetera before an administrative agency. In this

16

case we have none.

17 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And because we've interpreted that
18

the Charter's outcome has invalidated the authority

19

of the Board of Water Supply in this case as an

20

authority to, among other things, hear appeals and

21

act as a quasi-judicial body?

22 MR. KUSHI: Member Kane, this is our office's position, is
23

that the language of the Charter specifically turned

24

the Board into an advisory body, versus what it was

25

before. That being the case, they have -- we do not

.
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feel there are -- any hearing of the Board will

2

become a contested case hearing, or any result of a

3

hearing before the Board.

4 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And, Chair, I'll reserve
5

conclusive comments that I've gained from this line

6

of questioning and will yield the floor to other

7

questions. Thank you.

8 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Member Kane. I just wanted to
9

follow up with a few comments of my own and then

10

I'll open it up to Ms. Tavares. Because even though

11

there isn't -- according to what Mr. Kushi just

12

said, there's a void for the appeal process.

13

Appeals are still being heard by the Board. They

14

hear appeals all the time. And they give their

15

advice as to the disposition of the appeal to the

16

Director, who generally agrees with them. And also

17

I have read many instances -- not many, a few

1.8

instances where the Board has requested an opinion

19

from Corp. Counsel, and Corp. Counsel gives a legal

20

opinion that overturns the Director's decision. So

21

that's another layer of confusing and contradicting

22

information, because now it appeals that -- it

23

appears that the appeal is being decided by Corp..

24

Counsel.

25

Do you want to respond to that, Mr. Kushi?
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MR. KUSHI: Yeah, Madam Chair, my office is not that

2

peripheral. What we do, we just respond to

3

opinions. We don't tell the Director what to do-

4

The appeals that you reference, you are correct.

5

There have been hearings before the Board recently

6

to have people -- have customers or potential

7

customers air their concerns and have the Board

.8
9

review the decision of the Director. Whatever the
Board decides is couched in terms of a

10

recommendation to the Director. We have advised the

11

Board as well as the Director that these are solely

12

recommendations. Compared to -- prior to the

13

Charter, the decisions of the Board were orders and

14

the Director just had to eat it. Now he can look at

15

it, agree with it, disagree with it, or whatever he

16

pleases.

17 CHAIR ANDERSON: Has the Board or the Director ever made
18

it a decision that is in direct conflict with advice

19

from the -- written advice from Corp. Counsel?

20 MR. KUSHI: Not to my recollection. They may have been,
21

but not in recent history.

22 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, thank you.
23

MR. KUSHI:

To my knowledge, anyway, with Mr. Tengan.

24 CHAIR ANDERSON: Ms. Tavares, did you want to ask
25

questions?
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1 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes, thank you. I barely know where
2

to begin. But I will begin with there are other

3

appeals processes throughout our County, and I was

4

just reading up on the Board of Variance and Appeals

5

Charter provisions, and it does mention the Director

6

of Water Supply, but it is narrowed to rules and

7

regulations regarding the denial of use of new and

8

alternative materials, et cetera. I think in a

.9

discussion we had earlier in an earlier meeting it

10

was talking about the -- or looking at the

11

possibility of establishing a code of -- I mean a

12

Board -- or a Board of Variance and Appeals just for

13

the Water Department and that it should be separate

14

from the Board of Water Supply because they are

15

advisory to the Director.

16

We need to get a grip on this rather quickly.

17

Because if we need to amend the Charter in order to

18

accomplish what we think is going to be fair and

19

just representation of members of the public, we

20

need to act on that right away. I, for myself, have

21

a problem with the Board of Water Supply being the

22

hearings group. They're advising the Director, and

23

that's their purpose under the Charter is to advise.

24

It's an advisory capacity. If we're going to give

25

them the power to hear, the authority to determine,
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1

you know, to me that weakens their primary role,

2

which is to advise the Department of Water Supply'

3

and the Director.

4

So I think the appeals body almost has to be

5

a separate type of person, unless we specify, to me,

6

in the Charter that that's going to be one of their

7

purposes, just as the Planning Commission is the

8

authority in SMA -- it is the authority. They don't

9

advise the Director about it. It is the authority.

10

And it's an appeals process that goes along with

11

that. So, you know, I'm just wondering if we have

12

looked at how other departments are handling appeals

13

that don't fall under the BVA jurisdiction and

14

look -- kind of come at it from that direction.

15

I don't -- I don't particularly agree with

16

one of the testifiers that said the Director should

17

be making the rules about appeals. It's like the

18

fox guarding the hen house. I think that to keep

19

the purity of the system, that you need another body

20

or an independent body independent of the Director,

21

or to whom the appeals are going to be about, to be

22

established somehow. And I'm not sure -- and I

23

think we are getting to the point -- and I'm sorry

24

that Mr. -- our Chair Hokama isn't here, because I

25

believe he was also mentioning something about
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looking at the way we allow or provide for citizens

2

to appeal various decisions made by the County

3

government, whether it be -- mostly the

4

Administration, I guess, because their appeal here

5

is for us to amend the law.

6

So I -- you know, I'm just very conflicted on

7

this. I know we need to work toward a settlement of

8

this particular issue, because I believe it is and

9

can and has already impacted quite a few

10

individuals, especially during this transition time

11

between semi-autonomous and under the -- under the

12

County government or County management.

13

So, Madam Chair, I'm not sure if you have

14

posed that question to Corp. Counsel to look at how

15

other departments have set up their appeals systems

16

and whether or not we should be looking at another

17

Charter amendment to clarify this particular area in

18

the Water Department section of our Charter or if it

19

can be done via ordinance, which I think I have

20

seen. I can't cite it right away, but I think I've

21

seen the appeals process codified, you know, for

22

other departments. Thank you for letting me ramble

23

on about this.

24 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thanks for sharing your thoughts,
25

Charmaine. I know this is -- seems like we're going
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1

one step forward and two steps back every time we

2

meet, and it is very frustrating. We will look at

3

that. We'll look at what other departments do. And

4

I'm not so sure that we would need a Charter
amendment to do that, especially if we're not giving

6
7

them any power.
Mr. Molina.

8 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Question
9
10

for Corporation Counsel.
Mr. Kushi, you know, earlier you gave your

11

remarks regarding the proposed bill here that it

12

would, in essence, give powers back to the Board

13

that was taken away by the public with the Charter

14

change. So the question for me, is it legal for

15

this Board to operate since there really is no

16

clearcut appeals process? Because -- and correct me

17

if I'm wrong, I know you mentioned earlier the only

18

way a citizen can take any disagreement with the

19

Board or the Water Director to court is they would

20

have to go through I guess a hearings process first.

21

And being that there doesn't seem to be I guess, on

22

the surface anyway, a legal one, the citizen would

23

have to occur additional costs by going through the

24

court system and so forth. So I don't know, I have

25

a concern. Should the board, in essence, be stopped

.
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from having to hear appeals right now because there
2

is no clearcut, you know, appeals process? I'm just

3

curious. Could you help clarify this for me?

.4 MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair. Member Molina, if your question
5

is what the Board of Supply is doing now, is it

6

legal, if I understand your question, what the Board

7

is doing now is hearing appeals from aggrieved

8

customers or potential customers and making

9

recommendations. I don't see a problem with that,

1 0

because their decision is really just a

11

recommendation and then they're advising the

12

Director.

13 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Even though they don't have I guess
14

the power?

15 MR. KUSHI: They don't have the power to overrule the
16

Director, but they have the power to advise the

17

Director.

18 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So it's still legal for them to
19

hear

--

20 MR. KUSHI: I don't see a problem with that. And in
21

various instances the Director's decision has been

22

reversed.

23 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you.
24 CHAIR ANDERSON: And the -- I'm just going to follow up on
that. The Director has always, in the past, since
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the Charter amendment, upheld the advice given to

2

him by the Board of Water Supply, but we were told

3

at the last meeting by Mr. Tengan that there is

4

something coming up that he's most likely going to

5

disagree with their opinion. So what would happen,

.6

then, Mr. Kushi, if the appeal resulted in advice to

7

the Director that he doesn't take and then he stickS

8

with his original determination? What then would

9

the appellant -- what recourse would the appellant

10

then have?

11 MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, I say this as a procedural
12

matter. I don't know the facts behind it, and I'm

13

not sure what the particular rule is being appealed

14

or interpretation. But assuming that -- the normal

15

course of an appeal and if the Board recommends,

16

Director, reverse your position and the Director

17

says no, if it was in my case advising the

18

appellant, I would say just take that decision to

19

court and see what the judge will say. And as I .

20

said before, the judge might say, well, where is

21

your result from the contested case hearing? And

22

the appellant says, well, what contested case

23

hearing? There's no agency to hold a hearing. Then

24

the judge may say, well, okay, County, what's the

25

story? I'll send this back and you have a hearing

•
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1

within X number of days or I will take this up de

2

novo, meaning I will take this up as if I'm the

3

Board.

4 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, thank you, Mr. Kushi. Ms. Johnson.
5 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think that the best illustration
6

I can come up with that parallels what we're going
through right now is when we adopted the ocean

8

recreation activities permit process, and for years

9

in the Parks Department if someone got turned down

10

for that or other types of permits, there was no

11

appeal process. So the only resource they had as a

12

citizen would be to go to court. And that was

13

simply because the rules had not been adopted, and

14

within the rule-making process there was set up and

15

established this appeal process.

16

So what our Committee did was we made, you

17

know, if you will, a temporary -- or at least

18

established a temporary remedy so that people would

19

not have to go to court. And that was taking the

20

measure before the Board of Variances and Appeals,

21

We did it as a transition measure, because I think

22

that we saw -- we can't compel the Administration to

23

adopt rules, because that's in their purview. We

24

also didn't want to be faced with having to make

25

people spend money to go to court when, as Mr. Kushi
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said, they could be denied the remedy or they would

2

just have to expend funds and then end up really

3

being put in an awkward position.

4

.

So I guess with regard to what we're looking

5

at right now, I understand the comments that are

6

being made. I understand the frustration, but one

7

of the things that we always come back to is that

8

decision that was made once the Charter amendment

9

was actually adopted. And I don't know, Madam

10

Chair, if we've ever gone back into the record and

11

looked or asked Ms. Vencl, who chaired at least the

12

meeting portion of it that took place in the public

13

venue -- I know that I've had private conversations

14

with her, and I asked her specifically have you ever

15

been consulted about what your understanding was or

16

the minutes and what the interpretation was as to a

17

transition once this Charter amendment was adopted?

1.8

And she said, well, no one has ever asked me.

19

But I believe that one of the things that we

20

could do is actually send some kind of transmittal

21

to -- whether it's Mr. Moto or Ms. Vencl, I realiZe

22

that, you know, their role has terminated, but I

23

think it might be helpful to at least have some

24

input from someone outside of this process, at least

25

what we're going through right now. But the other
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1

thing I think we could do is look at a parallel

2

transition process, where we're looking at maybe

3

this might be an interim measure that in the absence

4

of anything else at this point in time, we are going

5

to handle it in a specific way. And it's my

6

understanding that under the Charter the Mayor or

7

the Administration and the Council shared in some

8

type of I guess regulatory authority over the Board

9

of Water Supply.

10

So would there be a possibility of getting a

11

recommendation -- let's say it's a very

12

controversial subject -- getting a recommendation

13

from the Board of Water Supply, maybe it's contrary

14

to what the Director says, and then bring it to the

15

Council? I have no idea, because in some situations

16

we make quasi-judicial judgments on land use changes

17

as well. So I don't know whether that would be any

18

kind of a solution, rather than having the person go

19

to court. Because in my mind there's been no

2.0

determination actually made as to the specific role

21

and responsibility between the Administration and

22

the Council with regard to the Board of Water Supply

23

and the Water Department ever since that Charter

24

change was made. I know we attempt to do it by

25

getting special counsel, but I would pose that
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1

question to Mr. Kushi, and if nothing else, look at

2

adopting even the rule that's before us, looking at

3

that as a transition rule, that it's an interim rule

4

that until we can either get a Charter change --

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: You mean the rule for appeal?
6 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, just go with what you have
7

proposed or what's being proposed as an interim

8

measure until there can be some kind of definitive

9

change. Because, frankly, I think it's not fair to

10

the public to have to expend money to go to court

11

when, as Mr. Kushi said, they may actually be denied

12

the appeal altogether.

13

So that -- those are my thoughts, Madam

14

Chair. I know I kind of rambled on, but I really

15

think it's important that we think about what's

16

transpired, why it's transpired, and try to, you

17

know, seek -- and perhaps from Ms. Vencl, just seek

18

her opinion or her recollection, go back to the

19

minutes, and see if there was any direction that any

20

of the members of the public or that body sought at

Z1

the time that these Charter changes were being

22

developed. Now, I realize the Charter change that

23

was adopted was our Charter change, but I believe

24

that was also reviewed in a public forum. So that's

25

my thought on the subject. Thank you.
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'1

CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. Johnson. Mr. Kane.

2 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just as a matter of information. And
3

I appreciate Member Johnson's final comment, because

4

that's where I was going to jump into a little bit,

5

that ultimately what was adopted was a Charter

6

amendment that was originated right here in this

7

body. It was brought forward by a member and

8

supported by a super majority of members as required

9

by our -- the rules that we have to have six to get

10

it onto a ballot, and that it was then supported by

11

the public.

12

So I don't know what -- and again, this is

13

all due respect to Member Johnson, because I think

14

she clarified where she was going with involving •

15

Ms. Vencl as the Chair or the body members of that

16

Charter Commission, because it wasn't their intent

17

on what was voted on and successfully prevailed.

18

That's not what they came up with. However, I think

19

Member Johnson made it clear that they may have had

20

discussion to what the opposition was to what their

21

proposal originally came out to be.
So I was going to speak a little differently,

23

but because Member Johnson provided some clarity at

24

the very end of her comments, I appreciate that, and

25

I just wanted to touch that. The public needs to
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1

know it came out of this body. It was introduced by

2

a member and supported by a large majority of the

•3

members of this body, and this is where we are

4

today. And it's unfortunate that we have to

5

consider -- again, with all due respect to comments

6

that are being made, that we would have to consider

7

an amendment to a Charter amendment that was created

8

out of this body. And that should be a wake-up call

9

for all of us to let's slow down and take our time

10

in doing legislation, especially Charter amendments

11

which involve the public who probably didn't know or

12

have, in my opinion, a clear understanding what they

13

were voting on, especially when you've got more

14

people voting yes than no on opposite issues, 9A,

15

9B. 9A had more yeses than noes and 9B had more

16

yeses than noes. Go figure. What did the public.

17

interpret from what we were trying to show as far as

18

our intent on that Charter amendment, or those two

19

Charter amendments?

20

So, anyway, I think it's a wake-up call.

21

Here we are. We created our own mess. That's what

22

I'm trying to say. And so now I think its this

23

body's responsibility to undig ourselves out of the

74

mess that we've put ourself in as a body, not

25

individually, but as a body collectively. Thank
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you.

2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kane. You know, I'm not
3

so certain that we need to do a Charter amendment to

4

give us this power to change -- to give the appeal

5

power to the Board. And we will review maybe what

6

was discussed at the Charter Commission for the

7

Council's recommendation on the Charter amendment.

8

And also I think what we need to review is the

9

language that was posted on the ballot and that was

10

actually -- I think there was like a -- not a

11

worksheet but information sheet that was put out

12

also so that we know exactly what the public -- what

13

actually the intended purpose of the Charter

1.4

amendment was as expressed to the public.

15

We also -- excuse me just one second. We're"

16

also going to be probably going into executive

17

session at the end of the meeting on the special

18

counsel issue, and a lot of what we're discussing

19

here might be clarified when we do that. And

20

unfortunately, because the information that was

21

given to us from special counsel had a -- I guess a

22

caveat that it was attorney-client privileged

23

information, so for that reason we have to discuss

24

it in executive session.

25

And just so everyone is aware, I have
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1

requested Corp. Counsel to review the report that

2

was given to us and hopefully make a determination

3

and advise the Council that we can remove that

4

attorney-client privilege so we can open this report

5

up to the public, or at least most of it. There may

6

be parts that need to be held as -- as an executive

7

session.

8

Mr. Pontanilla, you had a question.

9 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Madam Chair.
10

Question for Mr. Kushi. In regards to the way

11

appeals are handled today by the Water Department,

12

what is the process? A complaint comes to the

13

Director or members of the present board, then it is

14

heard and a recommendation is given to the Director?

15 MR. KUSHI: Member Pontanilla, if I understand the
t6

question -- and I'm not sure exactly from the

17

Department of Water Supply staff. The ones that

18

I've sat through is that an aggrieved person

19

files -- sends a letter to the Board, CC's the

20

Department as well as the Administration and

21

basically states or attaches to his letter some sort

22

of Department decision, and they're asking the Board

23

for reconsideration -- to have the Director's

24

decision to be reconsidered. Then the staff submits

25

a staff report to the Board. And at the appropriate
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1

hearing they let the appellant testify and the

2

Department rebuts or states his position, and then

3

the Board votes and that's what happens.

4 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
5 MR. KUSHI: And they issue a written recommendation.
6 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: To the Director?
.

7 MR. KUSHI: Right, and to the appellant too.
8 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Madam Chair, in
9

regards to what is being proposed this morning, you

10

know, I don't know about the other members, but as

11

an interim to provide these appeals to the public

12

that are having some issues with the Department of

13

Water Supply, that we give, you know, on the interim

14

powers to the Board to look at this. And like

15

Member Tavares had mentioned, that we do get the

16

various departments in regards to the Board of

17

Variance and Appeals as well as the Planning

1e 8

Commission on, you know, how things are set up in

19

those departments. But as an interim, you know, I

20

think we have such, you know, information in regards

21

to how do we set up a separate board, I will go

22

along with whatever is being proposed this morning.

23 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
24

Mr. Kushi, do you want to respond?

25 MR. KUSHI: Yeah, Madam Chair, this is following up Member
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1

Tavares's discussion about the BVA, Board of

2

Variance and Appeals. And she's absolutely correct

3

that the BVA, which is a Chartered commission or

4

Board versus other non-Chartered boards and

5

commissions, has the authority to determine appeals

6

by the Director of Water Supply only on certain

7

matters. However, there is this all -- this

8

catch-all phrase in the Charter which states as to

9

the BVA, herein determine all other matters which

10

the Board may be required to pass on pursuant to

11

ordinances.

12

This body has told the BVA to listen to

13

appeals from the Parks and Recreations Director. So

14

that's happened before on all matters, any

15

disgruntled citizen from Mr. Correa's decision or

16

the Director's decision. I know they don't like it,

17

but the ordinance said, you know, you've got to hear

18

these appeals.

19
0

Now, I mention that because it is a Chartered
board. It has the authority to definitely overrule

21

via an appeal Director's decision, and it is an

22

agency versus you giving this power of appeal to the

23

Board of Water Supply. My concern about the Board

24

of Water Supply is that it probably won't come from

25

the Department or the Administration to contest the
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board's authority to appeal. However, it may be a
2

situation where citizen X has an appeal and appeals

3

to the Board pursuant to your authority you pass.

4

Citizen B or Z, who is his neighbor, intervenes in

5

that appeal because they don't get along, and he

6

intervenes and you have to let him come in because

7

he's a neighbor and he may say this Board has no

8

authority. So, you know, then it presents the issue

9

solely to be determined. But like I said, I don't

10

think maybe -- I'm just speculating whether the

11

Administration would contest that.

12

So the alternative is -- and I urge you to

13

check with Public Works to see if they have the

14

sufficient staff and time to hear these things, to

15

give to the BVA, or the other alternative is under

16

your Maui County Code Chapter 2.40 you have a

17

listing of various boards and commissions. A lot of

18

them are non-Chartered. And just looking at it

19

right now they have one in particular. I mean,

20

you've got Commission on Status of Women, you've got

21

Street Naming, and Street Lighting, but you also

Z2

have Real Property Tax Review Board, which has -- it

23

is not created by Charter. It was created by

24

ordinance -- which has appellate powers. You also

25

have the Board of Code of Appeals, which can appeal
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1

or reverse Director's decisions as far as

2

subdivision standards. So that's another way of

.3
4

creating a board.
This body several years ago created the

5

Animal Control Board out of the air. We just wrote

6

it you. But it's functioning, you know, and appeals

7

from that Board have been taken to circuit court on

8

dangerous dog matters.

9 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
10 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kushi.
11

Members, we heard from Public Works Director

12

regarding the Board of Variances and Appeals several

13

meetings ago. And, you know, Mr. Kushi you're

14

saying that the Board doesn't have the legal

15

authority, but they would -- the Board of Water

16

Supply could be challenged as not having the legal

17

authority, but the Council has the authority to give

18

them that legal authority. And in fact in the

19

Charter it says, under Powers and Duties for the

20

Board of Water Supply, to perform such other duties

21

and functions as shall be prescribed by law. And

22

that gives us the authority to give them that appeal

23

process, which is the basis of why we started this

24

in the first place.

25

And so I would hope that you would consider
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1

that provision in the Charter when you give us a

2

written response to our request for review on

3

this -- on this bill. If there's no objection by

4

any of the members, I think what we need to do is

.5
6

defer this and move on, because we're going in
circles.

7 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objection.
8 CHAIR ANDERSON: No objection?
9 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No objections.
10 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, members, we're going to defer this
11

and take it up at our next meeting. And in the

12

meantime we will do the research on what the

13

language was in the Charter, what maybe the

14

information sheet said, what the discussion was by

15

the Council. I think it was a real lack of

16

foresight by somebody not to think about what would

17

happen to the appeal process, which is extremely

18

important. And we're trying to cure that. And so

19

far so good. Nobody's taken us to court over it,

20

but we better get on it. So we will take this up

21

again and we appreciate your input, Mr. Kushi, and

22

we're looking forward to a written response.

23

And as far as the codification of the rules,

24

so that we can go forward and set some policy, we're

25

hoping that -- it's been almost three years. We're
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hoping we'll have them by October. And if not, I
2

think what we'll do is just move ahead anyway and

3

muddle through as best we can. Because we can't

4

wait anymore. Mr. Kane.

5 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair, at the appropriate time
6

may I request that we take our morning break prior

7

to diving into the next item, which I know is very

8

important for you?

9 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay. Maybe what I'll do is just set -10

set the tone here and maybe take the one testifier,

11

who doesn't seem to be here anymore. We'll call

12

that up and then close public testimony.

13 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Ms. Anderson.
14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Ms. Tavares.
15 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Before you leave the subject area,
16

because this has come up a couple of times now, I

17

believe it was my office, myself that submitted the

18

Charter amendment for the Water Department that

19

eventually passed. And I think the reason that

20

there is not an -- appeals addressed in here is that

21

at the time that it was being formulated and

22

reviewed by our counsel and Corp. Counsel and us, is

23

that appeals processes were not part of a Charter

24

thing. The appeals processes for other departments

25

are in the Code, the County Code, not necessarily in

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

51

' WR 8/31/05

1
2

the Charter itself.
So I think that as we become -- have become

3

more aware of this -- and it has been recently,

4

because we have had like the Animal Control Board

5

and that kind of things where we look at having a

6

process by which -- you know, so that we have a

7

complete thing, that there is an appeal process.
And as we're looking at these different departments

9

and how they have done their appeal processes, I

10

don't think it was obvious at the time that the

11

Charter amendment was written that the appeals

12

process should be included in the Charter amendment.

13

But, you know, I can dig back in the notes that we

14

have in our office regarding the Charter and what

15

discussion happened both at the Charter Commission

16

meetings and notes about what happened in the

17

Council meetings. But to me it's regardless of what

18

happened there, we need to have an appeals process.

19

And it will be up to us to figure out how to do that

20

the best way. Thank you.

21 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Any other
22

comments, Members, before we move on? Just to get a

23

note from the Committee report, actually, on the

24

Charter amendment, and the purpose stated in the

25

Committee report was to make the Department of Water
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1

Supply a regular County agency subject to the

2

Mayor's executive management and the Council's

3

legislative oversight. Hopefully we can get -- you

4

know, I guess the appeal situation just wasn't

5

thought about, because as Ms. Tavares said it's riot

6

part of the Charter. It's part of the

7

administrative purview of the executive branch, but

8

we're still -- it still leaves us in a quandary.

9

Apparently the Mayor was making decisions

1.0

previous to it being turned over. He was

11

uncomfortable with that and was turned back to the

12

Director vis-a-vis advice from the Board of Water

13

Supply. But it's still very up in the air, and we

14

need to tie it down as soon as possible before we

15

have some legal challenge that forces us to do it

16

whether we like it or not.

17

So, Members, I'm going to move on to the next

18

item, and we do have one testifier. That item is --

19

and with no objections, we'll defer it.

20 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
21 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,
CARROLL, JOHNSON, KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND TAVARES)
22
23

ACTION: DEFER.

24
25
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WR-2

WATER PROCEDURE FOR WATER ALLOCATION (C.C. No. 05-41)

2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Item 2 -- I mean 1, and we're moving on
3

to Item 2, which is Procedure for Water Allocation.

4

This was discussed in our last meeting, and we

5

revised the draft bill based on our discussions.

6

It's in your binder. I hope you've had a chance 'to

7

look at it. It includes an increased requirement

8

for the Department of Water Supply to provide

9

reports on water data, and it includes the

10

elimination of any trigger for the Council's water

1•1

allocation authority, and also a requirement that

12

water allocation plans provide preferences for

13

affordable housing. So before we get into that,

14

let's take our public testimony, and after that

15

we'll take a break, Members.

16
17

Mr. Au would you like to speak to Item No. 2?
. .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

18 MR. AU: Thank you. My name is Glenn Au. 'I'm interested
19

in the allocation of water because the procedure for

20

allocation, 2.90A.040 -- my concern is that when you

21

do decide how to allocate the water, address the

22

recipients of the royal land patents and the land

23

court award people in the Waikapu District, because

24

you're going to have a problem with my claim for 60

25

million gallons of water a month. If that's true,
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God help us, because I don't know how we're going to

2

continue with affordable housing.

3

I like to think that we know what we're

4

doing, but I gathered we're in dilemma. Maybe we

5

should go with the magic word moratorium. If that's

6

the case, that will create a lot of public interest,

7

especially for jobs, especially for health and

8

welfare and care of the community. I think I

9

mentioned that already. I'm interested in procuring

10

an ag park in Waikapu with the 60 million gallons of

11

water, if we ever get it. But I'm willing to settle

12

with somebody who has some kind of interest or

13

authority because -- I think that's all I have to

14

say. Thank you.

.

. .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. .

15

16 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Au. Any questions,
17
18
19

Members?
Okay, seeing none. With no objections, I'.m
going to close public testimony for the day.

20 COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
21

CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, thank you. Public testimony is now

22

closed. And before we take our break, I just want

23

to let people in the audience out there know that

24

the bill that we're going to be discussing after our.

25

break is a revised version of our draft. So it's a
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1

new bill. And there are copies up here up front if

2

you'd like to grab one and follow along when we

3

discuss this after our recess. I'm going to take

4

a -- is ten minutes enough, Members? Ten-minute

5

break. So we'll reconvene at 10:40. This meeting

6

is in recess.

(Gavel).

7

RECESS: 10:28 a.m.

8

RECONVENE: 10:47 a.m.

9 CHAIR ANDERSON: (Gavel). Thank you, Members. We're
10

going to reconvene our meeting and start on our next

11

item, which is Water Resource Item 2, Procedure for

12

Water Allocation. We do have a new bill. And I

13

mentioned the changes that we made prior to our

14

going into recess, and I'm going to ask Corp.

1•5

Counsel, first of all, Mr. Kushi, did you have a

16

chance to review this new draft?

17 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair, before we start, just to
18

get our reference point. Is this the revised bill

19

that's attached to your August 18th, 2005 memo to

20

us?

21

CHAIR ANDERSON: Yes, it is.

22 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
23 CHAIR ANDERSON: And also, Members, for -- for reference,
24

we just passed out copies of the wastewater

25

ordinance, Chapter 20.28, which is the allocation
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1

for capacity for Kahului-Wailuku, and then 20.16,

2

which is another ordinance we have, restriction on

3

connections and introduction of wastewater flows.

4

Both of these might help us out in regards to the

5

allocation of capacity. So those are there for

6

reference, and I'll be referring to them as we get

7

into our discussion.

8
9
10

I was hoping that we could have Corp. Counsel
give us comments first. Mr. Kushi, did you have a
chance to review this new draft?

11

MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, very, very briefly, and the items

12

that stick out and would have concern to our office

13

would be the provisions which eliminate the

14

distinction between groundwater and surface water,

15

and further, the elimination of I guess the coverage

16

of this ordinance. Before, these changes really

17

just applied to what the County is using through the

18

Department's water system, but this seems to cover

19

municipal as well as private water use and reporting

20

requirements, which may pose a problem in terms of

21

getting that information, one, and two, the County's

22

power to allocate private resources.

23 CHAIR ANDERSON: Can you reference where this bill -24

where this bill references allocation of private

25

resources?
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MR. KUSHI: Yeah, on page 3 of the proposed bill, section

2

2.90A.030, paragraph A, one, two, three, four lines

3

down it deletes the phrase through the Department --

4

Department's water system for planning purposes. So

5

I take that to mean the entire whatever is on this

6

island and whoever the users would be.

.7 CHAIR ANDERSON: I can't find your reference, Mr. Kushi.
8 MR. KUSHI: Again, 2.90A.030.
9 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Page 3.
10 CHAIR ANDERSON: I'm looking right at it, but -11 MR. KUSHI: Allocation of Water Use.
12 CHAIR ANDERSON: Yes.
13 MR. KUSHI: It would read, "The Council shall by ordinance
14

set forth allocation plans for the allocation of

15

water use withdrawn or transmitted or both." It

16

deletes the phrase "through the Department's water

17

system for planning purposes."

1 8 CHAIR ANDERSON: So you take that to mean all water, not
4

19

just the County's system?

20 MR. KUSHI: Yes.
21

CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, we'll look at that.

22 MR. KUSHI: The other sections -- and I would defer to the
23

Director -- is found on page 4, beginning with the

24

section 2.90A.060, Reporting of Data. I believe the

25

Director has some comments on whether those -- that
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type of data and information can be adequately and
2

promptly produced, but I leave that to the

3

Department. Those are my only comments at this

4

point, Madam Chair.

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: And your comments regarding groundwater
6

and surface water, could you expand on that a little

7

and give us a reference in the bill? Because we did

8

change the definition, Members, from water source

9

means the groundwater and surface water in an area/,

1 0

and the reason we did that is because a lot of our

11

municipal water is surface water, not just

12

groundwater, and seems like now we're beginning to

13

mix the two within a designated area or within an

14

area. So it seems like we need that in there, but,

15

Mr. Kushi, could you expand on that comment?

16 MR. KUSHI: I'm just taking it from the -- from your cover
17

letter, August 18th, '05, in your highlights, your

18

bullets. The second one says the distinction

19

between groundwater and surface water has been

10

eliminated.

21 CHAIR ANDERSON: And why do you find that a problem?
22 MR. KUSHI: Because in terms of private sources,
23

non-municipal, non-departmental jurisdictional

24

surface waters -- surface water users, I believe the

25

Department would have a hard time getting that type
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of information. I know the State Water Commission

2

is struggling with that, so -- and this bill

3

apparently proposes to have some power of allocation

4

over these private sources. Those are just our

5

preliminary comments.

6 CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, and that comment you just made is
7

in reference to that deletion through the

8

Department's water system for planning purposes?

9 MR. KUSHI: Yes.
10 CHAIR ANDERSON: Is there any other place in the bill that
11

you see that conflict? Because that is not our

12

intention.

6

13 MR. RAATZ: Madam Chair.
14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Raatz.
15 MR. RAATZ: Staff would just point out, in the definition
16

section, 2.90A.010, the new definition of allocation

17

plan, it includes that language that's omitted

18

below, "through the Department's water system for

19

planning purposes." So that's part of the

20

definition of allocation plan. So I'd just like to

21

clarify that point.

22 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you very much for jumping in,
23

Mr. Raatz. We appreciate that. So the definition

24

of allocation plan makes it very clear that we're

25

only doing that water that goes through the
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1

Department's system, which I guess is why Mr. Raatz

2

took it out in Section .030.

3 MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, with that being said and that
4

being the intent, okay.

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay. Members, would you like to hear
6
7
8

from Mr. Tengan before we open it up?
Mr. Director, do you have any comments that
you would like to make on this?

9 MR. TENGAN: Not at the present time, Madam Chair. If the
10

Committee members have specific questions, I'll be

11

glad to address them and answer them.

12 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair.
13 CHAIR ANDERSON: Ms. Tavares.
1.4 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Since Mr. Kushi alluded to the fact
15

that you have some comments regarding the 2.90A.060,'

16

the Reporting of Data, could you go through each of

17

those, A through G, and offer comments about the

18

degree to which the Department could comply with

19

these requirements?

20 CHAIR ANDERSON: You're asking Mr. Tengan to do that?
21 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Uh-huh,
22 CHAIR ANDERSON: And just -- Mr. Tengan, before I turn
23

that over to you, I just would like to know that

24

we've just passed a bill that requires private

25

sources to report based on their -- the mandate in
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1

the State Water Code. They're already required to

2

do that. And whether it's going to be difficult to

3

do, remains to be seen, but we do have a penalty

4

now. And instead of waiting for the water -- the

5

State Water Commission to force this reporting of

6

the data, we now have a vehicle where we can force

7

it by fining people who don't step forward and

8

report their use. So I just wanted to highlight

9

that, because we just passed the bill on first

10

reading and we didn't have any objections from

11

anybody. So, Ms. Tavares.

12 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah, Madam Chair, clarification. On
13

the reporting of data, this reporting would be

14

actually for water in the County system, is it not?

15 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right.
1.6 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay. So we're not asking him to
17

report on -- or the Department to report on private

18

water in this bill?

19 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right.
20 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you for that clarification.
21
22

CHAIR ANDERSON: No, I just mentioned it in response to
what Mr. Kushi said just a moment ago.

23 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh, thank you.
24 CHAIR ANDERSON: I see something in here, Mr. Tengan, that
25

we didn't change, but I know at the last meeting we
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did discuss changing it from monthly to quarterly,

2

because it seemed like it would be easier for the

3

Department to comply with that. So we'll look at

4

that again. Anyway, Mr. Tengan, would you like to

5

go through those items that Ms. Tavares just

6

mentioned and give us your input.

7 MR. TENGAN: Okay, Madam Chair. On Item A we already do
8

that. On our monthly reports we do -- we don't

9

state the actual percentage of sustainable yield.

10

I'm trying to recall, but anyway, we do -- we do

11

compile volume data. On Item B --

12 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, I'm sorry, before we go
13

to Item B, on Item A, Mr. Tengan, could it be --

14

could you meet that requirement and actually put the

15

percentage --

16 MR. TENGAN: Yes, we could.
17 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: -- put on -- that would be okay?
1 ® 8 MR. TENGAN: Yes.
19 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you.
20 CHAIR ANDERSON: Great. Go ahead.
21

MR. TENGAN: On Item B, you know, it's similar to Item A,

22

except that now we're going to be doing projections

23

based upon pending and approved permits. The

24

problem there would be where would we place those

25

pending and approved permits on the projections?
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You know, is it in year 2006, 2007, 2008? We really

2

don't know what the developer's plans are as to when

3

they're coming on line, and so that would present

4

5

some difficulty.
Item C, I believe we do already maintain a

6

list of pending and approved permits, so that

7

wouldn't be a problem. We do -- we do get an

8

estimated amount of water that -- that's applicable

9

to these permits, so that shouldn't be a problem.

10 CHAIR ANDERSON: But the problem is where would you -- in
11

what year would you determine the use?

12 MR. TENGAN: Yeah, we wouldn't know -- we wouldn't know
13

where to place them on the timetable as far as

14

projection -- projecting when the demands are going

15

to come on line.

16 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay. You want to go to C, Mr. Tengan?
17 MR. TENGAN: Yes, I believe I started on that. We do have
18

a list of pending and approved permits. I'm trying

19

to look at this last sentence here, which states

20

this list shall also categorize permits and water

21

meters according to water source by identifying each

22

aquifer by name for groundwater sources and by

23

identifying each intake and storage source for

24

surface water.

25

We could do this on a system basis, but not
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on an individual source. As an example, we wouldn't
2

be able to assign, you know, water coming from a

3

particular well. Let's take the Central Maui area,

4

for instance, all this development that's taking •

5

place in Kehaulani, we cannot say that these -- the

6

water that's going to be serving Kehaulani is going

7

to be coming from, let's say, the Mokuhau Wells.

8

Because our systems are complex in that we can -- we

9

can shift water to a particular distribution tank

10

from various wells, and maybe even the water

11

treatment plant. So we cannot assign a specific

12

source.

13 CHAIR ANDERSON: I see, because the various sources are
14

integrated --

15 MR. TENGAN: Right.
16 CHAIR ANDERSON: -- before they're distributed.
17 MR. TENGAN: If you take just Upcountry as an example, .we
18

pump water from Kamole Treatment Plant up to the

19

Makawao system, and we're also able to bring water

20

down from the Pi'lholo system, which is the mid --

21

mid level system down into the Makawao area. At

22

times if we have problems -- well, in Haiku, right

23

now all the services -- or primarily all the

24

services are being taken care of by the Kaupakalua

25

Well. However, if that well goes down, then, you

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

65

WR 8/31/05

1
.2

know, we're able to bring water into the Haiku area
through the surface treatment systems. When

3

Po'okela Well comes on line, you know, that water

4

may be blended at times and it may not be blended at

5

times. So you know, it's very difficult to say that

6

this source is going to be serving this particular

7

development.

8
9

The one time that it can be done is if a
developer is proposing a project and he also

10

proposes to bring on line a water source that he

11

develops for himself. As an example, let's say Maui

12

Pine in the Upcountry area, let's say that they

13

drill a well because they have some pending projects

14

and they want to be assured of the source of water

15

so they drill this well, and if the well is

16

successful they say, okay, this water is for this

17

project here. But still that doesn't mean that that

18

well water will be get to go that project. It may

19

be some -- you know, some blended amount or maybe

20

not even from that well because of our distribution

21

systems. But anyway, that's an example on that.

22 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, Ms. Tavares.
2.3 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Mr. Tengan, you're -- you know what
24

we're trying to accomplish here with the water

25

allocation business.
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1 MR. TENGAN: I believe so.
2 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So what would you say is the best way
3
.4

for us to keep track of what your Department is
doing in its -- you know, where we stand with water

5

allocation and getting the reports back for present •

6

and future use, I guess mostly future use? You

7

know, if this way isn't good because you've got

8

blends and you've got this stand-by, what's the best

9

way to get the information that we need in order to

10

make informed decisions?

11 MR. TENGAN: I think the first thing that has to be done
12

is policy decision has to be made. Is the County

13

responsible for delivery of water upon demand?

14

Let's say there's a subdivision coming up here in

15

Wailuku and it involves 200 lots. Are we -- when I

16

say we, are we the County responsible to provide

17

that water for this particular development or are we

18

going to look at this developer and say, okay, you

19

have a huge demand coming on line here, you should

20

go and develop the water? You know, to me that

21

policy decision has to be made, and to my knowledge

22

it has -- you know, it's not in place right now.

23

For those -- you see developers participating or

24

doing their own source development so that they can

2. 5be assured of water when their project comes on
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line.
At the present time what we're doing is, you

3

know, we're trying to accommodate all applications

4

for water, but we're not telling -- or insisting on

5

the developers that they develop their source of

6

water. It's only when they want to be assured of

7

this source of water when they're completed with the

8

project that they will go ahead and develop source.

9

As an example, you heard the testifier this morning

10

say that, you know, there should be an allocation

11

plan for affordable homes. If we don't have the

12

water that we can say, okay, when you're finished

13

with this project, you're going to be assured your

14

water. There's other pressing needs in the

15

community. You know, so if this developer wants to

16

be assured of the water, that developer should go

17

ahead and develop his own source.

.

18 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I think, Mr. Tengan, we're seeing
19

more and more of that occurring.

20 MR. TENGAN: Right.
21 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I have a question.
22 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you, Madam Chair.
23 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. Tavares. Mr. Pontanilla.
24 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair. In regards
25

to these affordable homes, you know, we've seen a
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lot of 201Gs that come through the County to provide
2

affordable housing, and the criteria for several

3

project has been 51 percent of the total

4

development. So if we're going to say we're going
to be allocating water to affordable housing, and we

6

know the affordable housing is going to depend on

7

this so-called market value homes to be constructed,

.8

as far as the allocation, the allocation should be

9

made only for the affordable homes rather than the

1 0

total subdivision, if we're looking at this.

11

Comments?

12 MR. TENGAN: You know, that policy decision isn't going to
13

be made by the Department. You know, it's a policy

14

decision that should be coming from either the Mayor

15

or the County Council. Our primary function is to

16

provide water -- or to operate an maintain the

17

County's water systems. I don't believe our

18

existing consumers should be responsible for

19

developing new sources to accommodate new customers.

20

You know, they would be essentially covering the

21

cost of capital and development of the sources, and,

22

you know, it's not something that the existing

23

customers should be burdened with.

24 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So whoever causes the burden
25

should be the one that is responsible for the cost?

RALPH ROSENBERG COURT REPORTERS, INC.
(808) 524-2090

HR 8/31/05

69

•
1 MR. TENGAN: Correct.
2 COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
3 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Molina.
4 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just as a
5

follow up to Member Pontanilla's question with

6

regards to affordable housing. Looking at the

7

definition of affordable housing here, I'm just

8

curious if maybe we should put additional language

9

in there to specify should it be 100 percent

10

affordable housing projects or 50 percent should be

11

given preference? I don't know if you're kind of

12

seeing where I'm getting at, because, you know, you

13

have some projects that are 100 percent, some will

14

only do 50 percent. So I'm just wondering if we

15

should add some language in here for more

16

specificity in terms of giving preference to, so I

17

just sort of throw that out to you.

18 CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, thank you, Mr. Molina. You know,
19

we did take out the reference to 2.86, the

20

definition that's in 2.86, but we missed it in one

1

spot. As you recall, the definition in 2.86 -- I'm

22

sorry, I don't have it in front of me right now, but

23

it's in the current housing policy and it does say

24

50 percent. And at the last meeting I mentioned

25

that we might want to look at the definition that is
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in Chapter 20.28, which is the allocation for

2

capacity of wastewater. And it's a more broader

3

definition.

4

It just says, "Affordable housing means

5

long-term residential developments to be marketed

6

for sale or rental for persons or families whose

7

incomes are identified as 140 percent or less of 'the

8

median income for the County of Maui for an adjusted

9

family size as determined by HUD." That's a much

10

broader definition, and if it -- that means if it's

11

25 percent affordable -- and we might want to

162

look -- I mean, I think this is something we need to

13

give some real thought to, because we don't want to

14

put people -- well, maybe we do. Someone who's

15

doing a 75 percent market-priced project, and in

16

today's market that means a million dollar house,

17

should they get preference for those million dollar

18

homes just because they're doing 25 percent

19

affordable? I don't know. That's something for us

20

to decide. Ms. Johnson.

21 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: With regard to Item C and, you
22

know, that sentence that we seem to be having the

23

problem with, I know what we're trying to achieve on

24

that. We're trying to at least earmark or give some

25

guidance as to where that water's going to come from
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by identifying it. I think -- and Mr. Tengan can

2

see if this might work. Where we can't specifically

.3

identify a -- a water source, my suggestion would be

4

that because this is going to be Countywide, at

5

least if you identify the region that it's coming

6

from, if it's coming from Central Maui water soure

7

and then it would be accommodated by additional

8

storage that's being built.

9

Just so it gives us an idea of how we're

10

going to store the water, new transmission lines,

11

just have a general I guess identification in that

12

report so we know what region it's coming from. And

13

because we're not doing any private identification,

14

we're not doing any private wells, I think that we

15

may have a lot of developments coming forward, but

16

of course then I guess they wouldn't be getting

17

meters from the County because they wouldn't be on

18

our system. So I guess I answered my own question

19

in that regard.

20

But I would like to have a comment by

21

Mr. Tengan to see if that is doable, to make it more

22

general in a broader way of structuring that

23

sentence on the second requirement.

24 MR. TENGAN: Yes, Madam Chair, I think that's a good idea
25

to -- if the Council needs information as to -- I'm.
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looking at this where the Council is wanting to know
2

the availability of water for projects, and so if --

3

let's take the Central Maui area, for instance. We

4

have a certain capacity. In total you take our

5

Mokuhau Wells, our Waihee Wells, our Waiehu Wells,

6

the water treatment plant, and you combine all of

7

these and you can come up with a capacity, a source

8

capacity for each system. And based upon that --.

9

that capacity, you know, the Council would be able

10

to -- and even the Planning Commission would be able

11

to look at that and determine whether there is

12

sufficient water for a particular project coming

13

before the body at that time.

14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, I think that's the intent,
15

definitely. You know, I know it's not that easy,

16

because the water system is a complex system, but,

17

boy, sure looks easy when you look at the wastewater

18

capacity. 20.28, it's pretty simple, allocation,

19

how much is allocated, how much is available.

20

That's what we want to know, and it's broken down by

21

areas.

22 MR. TENGAN: Yes, if I may offer a comment here. In the
23

case of the -- like you stated, in the case of the

24

wastewater plants, there's only one plant that

25

you're dealing with so you know the total capacity
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of that. In the case of the Water Department, in

2

most of our systems we have multiple sources and at

3

times -- and, you know, we do certain calculations

4

in determining what the true capacity of the system

5

is, and the engineers will calculate it based upon

•6

engineering standards. I come in and I say, well,

7

you know, maybe we need to be -- we can be a little

8

more flexible. You know, so each of us might have

9

some difference of opinion as to what the capacity

10

of a particular system is.

11 CHAIR ANDERSON: Within your Department?
12 MR. TENGAN: Yes. But when we work with developers, we
13

work with the engineering standards.

14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Say that again, Mr. Tengan.
15 MR. TENGAN: I said when we work with applicants, we work
16

with engineering standards.

17 CHAIR ANDERSON: You want to explain what you mean by
18

that?

19 MR. TENGAN: Well, if you were a developer and you did a
20

well, what we would do is let's say you can -- you

21

do a well that in 24 hours it can pump 2 million

22

gallons per day, we'll take one third off for 16 •

23

hours of pumping to pump the peak day demand, so you

24

take another third off to come to the average day

25

demand. So in total that represents about 45
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1

percent of the 24-hour pumping, which would mean

2

that you would be entitled to 900 thousand gallons

3

per day.

4 CHAIR ANDERSON: So what you're saying is you use that
5

standard also within our system, our systems?

6 MR. TENGAN: If you were to ask one of our engineers
7
•8
9
10

what's our true capacity of the system, that's the
calculation they would go through in telling you or
advising you how much water is available for
distribution.

11 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you. So, Ms. Tavares, you know
12 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Madam Chair, I thought I had the
13

floor.

14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Oh, I'm sorry, Ms. Johnson.
15 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: No, I just -- what I'm trying to
16

do is just focus in on this one little area.

17 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right.
18 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Because we're going through these
19

things. And so just to clarify in my own mind,

20

then, Mr. Tengan, if we were to put in just a very

21

general comment on that second sentence saying the

22

list shall categorize permits and water meters as to

23

the area in which the water would be withdrawn,

24

maybe listing the aquifer, and, you know, if there's

25

other surface waters in combination and then
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identify storage, but do it in a very general way,

2

not specifically, would that work, Mr. Tengan?

3 MR. TENGAN: Madam Chair, yes, that could be accomplished
4

by just making a simple reference to the water

5

system from which the water would be provided.

6 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. So if it's coming from
7

surface water --

8 MR. TENGAN: No, you don't even have to say surface water.
9

You can just say the Central Maui system.

10 COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Central Maui system, and all of
11

its components, okay. I'm just trying to clarify,

12

because, you know, we have I guess other items on

13

this agenda too, but I just wanted to focus in on

14

that for my own purposes. Thank you, Chair.

15 CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, I don't think we need -- and I was
16

just going to ask Ms. Tavares if she was in

17

concurrence with this, because this is her language,

18

but I don't think we really need to know per source.

19

What we need to know is the system, per system.

20 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair, that's fine. It would
be easier if it were per, you know, distribution
22

system.

23 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right.
24 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: And then however they're blending or
25

it's coming from here or there it doesn't matter to
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us.
.2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right.
3 VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: It's just what's there and what can
4

be utilized.

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right. So we will redo that language.
6

Any other questions, Members? Mr. Kane.

7 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I'd like to
8

somehow try to engage comment from this body and

9

reiterate something that I mentioned in the previous

10

meeting, and it has to do with under the procedures

11

for allocation, Madam Chair, on page 3, Section B of

12

2.90A.040, Procedure for Allocation, letter B, and

13

in there it talks about the Council determining the

14

allocation of water withdrawn or transmitted or both

15

through the Department's water system for each of

16

the land use categories contained in the Community

17

Plans.

18

And, again, the emphasis -- which I want to

19

thank you, Chair, for incorporating this language,

20

because I think the discussion is necessary. As

21

we've already I think seen, there's different ways

22

of us looking at the affordable housing component,

3

and I think in addition we can, as an example, take

24

the three 201G projects, which were all very unique

25

in themselves. One of them was -- and Mr. Spencer
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is here -- 100 percent. The other two -- I'm

2

referring to Pu'unoa and the Kim project -- both had

3

market components, but through those processes we

.4

learned that in order to -- and I think

5

Mr. Pontanilla touched on this. In order for us to.

6

accomplish the market components, the lower end

7

affordable components, the lower end of the spectrum

8

of affordable, that the market is what's going to

9

help defray or if -- I think the words were used

10
11

subsidize.
And so now the question comes into play,

12

well, do we only allocate for the affordable

13

component but not for the market component? Now, we

14

have to take our -- we have to step back from that,

15

in my opinion, and we have to really look at from

16

the person who is providing the project and how they

17

are going to be impacted by that. Because if now

18

they're being told -- and this is just for

19

discussion -- that they're only going to get the

20

water guaranteed for the affordable component but

21

not for the market component, then how are they

22

going to be able to guarantee through concurrency,

23

which is also tied into the discussion, that they

24

can put on an affordable and a market concurrently

25

but being only be guaranteed the affordable
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component?
Because then the market component, which if

3

they don't have water, thus the capital to subsidize

4

the affordable -- we're almost setting them up for

5

failure, and the County in the short run thinking

6

they're going to get their affordables, but in the

7

long run the failure's going to be that the

8

project's going to fail and we won't have people --

9

it's going to cause a chilling effect. So forgive

10

me if I'm rambling --

11 CHAIR ANDERSON: No, go ahead.
12

COUNCILMEMBER KANE:

but I'm just bringing up a

13

scenario that we need to be -- we need to be fully

14

aware of what we're putting on the table. And that

15

we need to be aware that if we want -- if we want to

16

have a positive engagement of the applicant or the

17

developer, which I know we tend to use bad words

18

sometimes, but in this case I want to reference it

19

in a good light, because without them, no more us,

20

yeah, okay. So I wanted to put that on the table.

21

And then the second point was the reiteration

22

from the last meeting. I know I went all around-the

23

tree on that one. Was because of the community plan

24

areas and the engagement, I think the body's intent

25

is to have the community plan and the citizenry

.
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within the respective community plans -- I made a

2

point last time that one community plan or community

3

plan areas or a majority of them may see this as an

4

absolute benefit, shall have -- or shall be given

5

the preference for the affordable housing projects.

6

However, you may look -- and this is just a scenario

7

for us to consider -- Upcountry in Kula where one of

8

our main drivers is the ag component. We have a

9

situation with the Water Department with people on a

10

list, and how would they respond to the preference

11

being given to affordable housing when in fact we've

12

got people for years on a waiting list for that same

13

water hoping that they get a shot at that water,

14

instead of a new project, new people, affordable

15

housing component in their community and they remain

16

on a list?

17

So I bring this point up not to draw

18

conclusions to say we should or we shouldn't provide

1'9

this preference, but that we need to be aware of

20

once we put it on the table and we act on it in an

21

official capacity, through here, through the

22

Council, that we need to be aware of the unintended

23

consequences that may occur as a result of our

24

actions. And we do know that we have a waiting

25

list. We do know that in our General Plan and
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community plans that agriculture, as an example, and
Upcountry Kula is what we could consider our own

3

breadbasket, if you will, for agricultural activity

4

and the production of agriculture products that we

5

all depend on.

6

So is that something that needs to be

7

determined through a community plan or even the

8

General Plan process? I pose the question. I don't

9

have the answer. But it's something that we need to

10

be -- if we're going to put this ahead, be aware

11

that now are we creating the conflict? Is there

12

something that we need to do and wordsmithing this,

13

if you will, to -- and quite frankly, Madam Chair.--

14

and I'll end here, because I know I'm rambling --

15

don't see that much teeth, quite frankly, in how

16

it's being put forward. The preference shall be

17

given. So that's basically saying we're going to

18

give it the first thought, but then we have to take

19

everything else into consideration and then the

20

final decision is going to be made.

Z1

So however it's effectuated, I guess this

22

language may be the best way to do it, but I wanted'

23

to put it on the table for especially just the

24

example of Upcountry with the potential conflict of

25

ag over affordable housing or affordable housing
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over ag and other things that may be out there. So
thank you, Chair, for allowing me to speak.

3 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Member Kane. You bring up
4

some really good points. I mean, we're not --

5

actually the only thing we're doing in this bill as

6

far as giving any kind of indication as to where the

7

allocation will first be given is with this one

8

phrase, provided that preference shall be given to

9

affordable housing projects, and I think that that

10

was put in primarily because I think everybody wants

11

to give preference to that, given all the other --

12

yes. And the fact is that the -- the land use

13

categories in our Community Plans say nothing about

14

affordable housing. So this was a way to insert

15

that.

16

But I think you're right. We need to give

17

this careful consideration, because I haven't heard

18

of anybody suggesting an affordable housing project

19

Upcountry, unless maybe you could consider the

20

Haliimaile project an affordable housing project.

21

But then again, that takes us back to we have to

22

adopt our policy of what we are going to consider an

23

affordable house project. Right now the Code says

24

50 percent.

25

So -- and, you know, we don't even have to
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1

stick to these various land use categories contained

2

in the community plans, even though it's nice to be

3

consistent and we are supposed to be developing the
water use and development plan based on those land

5

use categories. This is a mini version of that.

6

But we can be more specific. That's the joy in

7

this, that we're developing it and we can make it

8

specific to meet our needs.

9

So, again, we have a lot to look at on this,

10

and unless any members have some more direct

11

questions, I do want to remind everyone that this

12

bill that we're reviewing right now was sent to the

13

Administration several years ago, versions of it,

14

and requested their review, requested the

15

Department's review. Both Charmaine's version and .

16

Dain's version have been with the Administration

17

since '02 and '03, and we haven't gotten any

18

response at all.

19

And the reason I bring this up is because if

20

we had gotten a response from the Department or even

21

from -- excuse me, yeah, from the Department, then

22

lot of the nitty-gritty that we're working out here

23

today could have been worked out before we brought

24

it to the Committee. And that's what I'm hoping

5

that we can do, Members. And that's why I force
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1

bringing this forward. Even though we haven't

2

gotten any interaction in writing from the

3

Department, at least we're moving forward, slow as

4

we are, at a turtle's pace, at least we've got the

5

issue on the table and we're moving forward.

'6

And if Mr. Tengan could maybe -- we

7

appreciate the input you've given us today, and if

8

maybe you could review this between now and our next

9

meeting, Mr. Tengan. If there's any other problems

10

that you have on it, because we want to move forward

11

an not constantly having to be deferring this

12

because we don't have enough input. The section on

13

Procedure for Allocation I think is a big issue.

14

And just what Mr. Kane brought up today, something

15

we all need to think about and where we're going in

16

developing the procedure for allocation.

17

And I don't think we want to tie ourselves

18

down to anything. We just want the procedure there

19

so that each Council, as a sustainable yield reaches

20

a certain percentage -- and we're not tied to the 60

21

percent. We can change that. We don't even need to

22

use that. We can just say we're going to allocate

23

all water from here on in, if that's what we choose

24

to do. And -- I'm sorry, I lost my train of

25

thought. But at any rate, that section I think is
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the most critical part of the bill, how are we going
to develop a procedure for allocation.
So anybody that has suggestions, please send
them to my Committee Analyst. I'm going to be
working with Mr. Raatz to maybe develop a few

6

options that we can use. And if the Director has

7

any ideas that he thinks would be a fair and

'8

equitable way to go about this -- because definitely

9
10
11

12

we don't want to -- we don't want to make more
problems. We're trying to solve problems.
So I'm going to defer this, unless anybody
has further comments. Mr. Kane.

13 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Actually just a question. Oh, and,
14

I'm sorry, I'll yield the floor.

15 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Go ahead.
16 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I'll yield. I know Mr. Molina had a
17

question as well.

18 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Molina.
19 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Kane. I'll make it
20

real quick. Question for Corp. Counsel, regarding

21

your concern on 2.90A.030, on the allocation of

22

water use, under HRS 174C-48, to sum it up, the

23

regulation of water resources in the designated

24

water management area, the State Water Resources

25

Commission delegates to the County Boards of Water
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Supply the authority to allocate the use of water

2

for the municipal purposes, which is subject to the

3

limits of water supply allocated to the County

4

Boards of Water Supply in their role as water

5

purveyors. Now, is this provision in HRS, could it

6

be interpreted as being contrary to what's here in

7

Section 2.90A.030 of the County Code which states

8

the County -- or shall I say the Council shall adopt

9

an allocation plan, or does this mean that the Board

1•0

of Water Supply, even though now they're advisory,

11

does it still involve them with drafting the

12

allocation plan as well and then the Council have

13

the authority to adopt the plan? I'm just looking

14

for clarification on that, as you, you know,

15

interpret this.

16 MR. KUSHI: Member Molina, as far as the Board of Water
17

Supply's powers as set forth in the HRS statute,

18

again, we look to the County Charter, and I would

19

say that notwithstanding what the HRS statute says,

20

the Charter is the administrative and executive

21

trump card. That being the case, we still believe

22

the Board is an advisory position and it's the

23

Council that's the proper authority to do an

24

allocation plan.

25

Now, you have to understand, you can only
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1

allocate what you have, and what you have is what,

2

in the case of Iao, is what the State will give you

3

through a permit if the area's designated.

4 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, thank you. And one quick •
5

thing on purveyors, can you interpret that for me,

6

when they say that we're water purveyors, does that

7

mean like an authority? It's not an everyday word

8

that I use.

9 MR. KUSHI: Is it technically you want the definition?
10

Purveyors can mean quite a bit of -- purveyors, I

11

believe, as far as a PUC term, means provider.

1 e 2 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Provider, okay, thank you.
13 MR. KUSHI: At a charge.
14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Molina. Mr. Kane.
15 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And my
16

just one question, and forgive me if the answer was

17

already provided. I walked out of the room briefly

18

I think during a --

19 CHAIR ANDERSON: No apologies. Go for it.
20 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The Director -- has the Director
21

provided comment regarding a preference between

22

monthly and quarterly reports? And I believe it was

23

brought up by his resource person, Ms. Kraftsow,

24

said that monthly may be a very difficult task. Was

25

that discussed and was it determined that the
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1

quarterly report would be in the best interest of

2

both the Department in providing the information as

3

well as us receiving complete information and not

4

have to deal with non-compliancy?

5

CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, we talked about that at the last

6

meeting, and I did mention earlier today that we .

7

would change the monthly to quarterly.

8 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Great. Thank you. Thank you.
9 CHAIR ANDERSON: I don't think it's necessary, unless
10

anybody disagrees, we might as well just stick with

11

the quarterly because it's the way they're doing it

12

now and it would work good for them that way.

13 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah, I personally don't have any
1.4

objection to quarterly, and I think it would be

15

better for us, in fact, and hopefully for the

16

Department to embrace this effort of doing what

17

we're trying to do to make it a better thing. Thank

18

you.

19 CHAIR ANDERSON: Right. So we'll change that, Members.
20 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections to deferral.
21

CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, so we're going to defer this item,

22

and we will be bringing some more alternatives

23

forward. And, Mr. Tengan, is there any chance that

24
•
25

you could further review this and get us something
in writing, or do you think that you've given us as
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much input as you care to on the bill as it stands?

2 MR. TENGAN: Madam Chair, I need clarification of
3

something in writing. Do you want me to prepare my

4

version of a draft ordinance, or just comments on

5

it?

6 CHAIR ANDERSON: Would you just give us your comments.
7 MR. TENGAN: Okay.
8 CHAIR ANDERSON: And if you have some suggestions in those
9
10
11

comments on how we can change this draft, we'd be
very happy to hear it.
MR. TENGAN: I'll do that.

12 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, thank you. So, Members, we're
13

going to defer this item, with no objections.

14 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
15 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Tengan, did you have something else
1.6

to say?

17 MR. TENGAN: Just some housekeeping on that Item F.
18

There's some communities or places in there that are

19

not part of our water systems. That would be

20

Kaanapali, if that's in reference to the resort

21

area, same with Kapalua and Kaluakoi. Lanai City

22

and Manele, obviously we don't have any water

23

systems there.

24 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, we'll note that, Mr. Tengan.
25

Again, you know, this is just under the reporting
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section, so I don't know if we want to -- are any of

2

these private systems reporting right now to you at

3

all?

4 MR. TENGAN: Madam Chair, just the Lanai system.
5 CHAIR ANDERSON: The Lanai system?
6 MR. TENGAN: Yes.
7 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay, thank you. Okay, Members, we're
8

going to defer this and move on. We only have very

9

few minutes left.

10 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
11 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,

CARROLL, JOHNSON, KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND TAVARES)

12

ACTION: DEFER.

13
14

WR-4

WATER USE AND DEVELOPMENT PLAN (C.C. No. 05 38)
-

15 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Madam Chair.
16 CHAIR ANDERSON: Mr. Kane.
17 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No objections to deferring Item
18

No. 4, if that was your intention, and to move on to

19

your final item on the agenda, since there was an

20

executive session that you referenced earlier in the

21

agenda this morning.

22 CHAIR ANDERSON: Yeah, you know, I was going to do exactly
23

that. We're going to defer Item 4 again, Members.

24 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
25 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,

CARROLL, JOHNSON, KANE, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, AND TAVARES)
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1
ACTION: DEFER.

2
3
4

WR-19

SPECIAL COUNSEL FOR WATER-RELATED MATTERS
(C.C. No. 05-42)

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: And on Item 19, I don't think that we
6

have time for an executive session, but we do have

7

Ms. D'Enbeau here from Corp. Counsel, and Mr. Kushi

•8

asked her to come because she's Corp. Counsel's

9

expert on attorney-client privilege. And if

10

Ms. D'Enbeau could come down and share a few

11

minutes -- a few comments in open session. We just

12

don't have time today to go into executive session.

13

And if she could just maybe share a few comments

14

regarding attorney-client privilege in -- without

15

going into the report itself.

16

And what we may look at -- we've asked for a

17

written response from Corp. Counsel, and I think

18

that maybe it's more important for us to get that

1®9

written response before we start discussing it, but

20

just in general terms, Ms. D'Enbeau, would you be

21

willing to share something with us?

22
23

Mr. Kane, did you have a comment to make
before --

24 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: No, I'm sorry, Chair, I was just .
25

wondering -- I think -- I guess your intent is to
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not have any official action on this item today --

2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Exactly.
3 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: -- and therefore -- so I just wanted
4

to clarify, but I heard you finishing your remarks,

5

so thank you.

6 CHAIR ANDERSON: Unfortunately, we ran out of time. You
7

know, in the future on these two bills that we have

8

pending, I don't really -- well, I'm hoping that we

9

can get more input from members, more input from the

10

Department, more input from Corp. Counsel so that

11

when we bring it up on the floor next time, we can

12

take some real concerted action, because it's taking

13

a lot of time to work out these problems on the

14

floor.

15 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Good things take time, Chair.
16 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you. Ms. D'Enbeau.
17 MS. D'ENBEAU: Thank you very much, Madam Chair, Members.
18

Just briefly on the attorney-client privilege, this

19

is governed in the Hawaii Rules of Evidence, Rule

20

503. The privilege belongs to the client, and I
believe in the -- what you're discussing here the

22

Council itself was the client. So it would be a

23

privilege that the client -- the client, being the

24

Council, could decide to waive if it so chose. I

25

don't have any specific information on the matter
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that you're actually considering. I've only briefly
glanced at the report. I think that you would need

3

to have -- in my opinion you would need a lot of

4

information from the attorney who prepared it to

5

alert you as to what areas you might be putting the

6

County in jeopardy by disclosing, if any.

7

So it's ordinarily, as you know, in order • to

8

protect the full disclosure and discussion between

9

an attorney and client. It is privileged so that it

10

can't be revealed, unless the client decides it's

11

all right. You know, for an example, not related to

12

the issue raised here, but, you know, if someone

13

should go to their attorney and ask them, well,

14

would it be legal if I did X, Y, or Z, and the

15

attorney says well there would be these

16

considerations and so forth. You know, if you did

17

it this way it might be okay or that way. Whatever

18

that kind of discussion would be, you want that Co

19

be a free and open discussion between the attorney

20

and the client and not later somebody can come in

21

and ask, well, what did your attorney advise you?

22

And that's the basis, very briefly, of the reason

23

for the privilege.

24
25

-

And -- but again, the Council would be the
client, and in my view would be able, if they so
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chose, to waive that privilege.

2 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. D'Enbeau.
3

Members, as you know, I sent a letter to
Corp. Counsel asking them whether or not we can I

5

guess waive the attorney-client privilege so that we

6

can make this report public. We want -- we want to

7

start dealing with water as transparently as

8

possible, and this report I think gives information

9

that -- that we need to be able to discuss in

10

public. And there may be a few items that may have

11

to be redacted for particular reasons, and I'm

12

hoping that we will have a written response from

13

Corp. Counsel by the time we meet again and that we

14

can go into executive session, discuss it, and then

15

move on with it. Because the advice that's given

16

within this report is advice we need to use to set

17

policy and to go forward as the decision-making body

18

for water use in this County. So I imagine we could

19

go forward without it, but we've paid for this

20

information and we should be using it and it should

21

be available to the public too.

22

So thank you, Ms. D'Enbeau, for telling us

23

that. It's nice to know that the privilege belongs

24

to us.

15

And Mr. -- Mr. Kushi, who is writing the
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1

response? Has this now been assigned to

2

Ms. D'Enbeau?

3 MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, not yet, but perhaps maybe we can
4

arrange something.

5 CHAIR ANDERSON: Well, we hope you arrange something
6

.

quick, because --

7 MR. KUSHI: Madam Chair, may I -- clarification. If and
8

when we do take this up again, could you request the

9

presence of your special counsel, because I believe

10

you need to hear from him also. It's not our

11

office's report. It's your special counsel's

12

report, and he may have grave concerns about

13

releasing this document.

14 CHAIR ANDERSON: Okay. I think what we'll do is maybe we
15

will send a letter from this Committee asking

16

asking the special counsel to maybe advise us as to

17

what sections of the report should be redacted. And

18

I don't know, I'm sure all members have read the

19

report, or at least have it available for reading,

20

So they probably already know what sections need to

21

be redacted.

.

22 MS. D'ENBEAU: If I might, Madam Chair.

23 CHAIR ANDERSON: Please, Ms. D'Enbeau.
24 MS. D'ENBEAU: As you're probably aware, I handle
25

litigation for the County, and so I see these
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1

matters in a court context. And the reason for the

2

privilege, a I said, is so that things aren't

3

brought into a litigation situation that were

4

intended to be discussions between the attorney and

5

client. And so that's the additional factor for the

6

best interest of the County that you're considering,

7

is the possibility that some of this advice or this

.8

discussion might be things that you wouldn't want to

9

see brought into a court case should the County be

10

sued. So that's just an additional, from a

11

litigation perspective, explanation of why the

12

privilege exists.

13 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Ms. D'Enbeau. We really
14
15
16

appreciate that.
Members, we'll defer this item. Mr. Kane,
you have a comment?

17 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just very brief, Madam Chair.
18 CHAIR ANDERSON: Sure.
19 COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And again, I want to thank
20

Ms. D'Enbeau for pointing out that although for the

21

most part I agree that we try to be as transparent

22

as possible, the fact remains that at times there

23

are things that are discussed that compromise the

24

public's best interest, and that the public can be

25

its own worst enemy. And so that's why there are
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1

things such as this that allow things to be in

2

that -- in that context for the very reason to

3

protect the public.
And so I think it's good -- a good suggestion

4
5

for us to have special counsel also provide us with

6

comments with respects to what our options should

7

be. And I say that because remember the reason we

8

passed 03-146, the resolution, was because

9

inherently Corp. Counsel was a conflict because they

1,0

serve both the Administration and the Council. And

11

so that's why the whole thing started, because they

12

can't be telling one body one thing and if the other

13

side disagrees, in this case the legislative body',

14

they can't be advising both sides. Just doesn't

15

work.

16

So, anyway, little bit of background and I

17

look forward to the discussion in the future and the

18

opportunity to have that executive session meeting

19

so that we can put it all on the table and as a body

20

determine what our direction will be. Thank you.

21 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Kane.
22

Members, any other comments? We also don't

23

want to be our own worst enemies, so we're going to

24

be very careful with this, but we do want to move

25

forward on it and find portions of the report that
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1
2

we can distribute for public view.
Mr. Molina.

3 COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair, I'm glad
4

you stated that, because when we all took our oath

5

of office, it's a sworn oath we took to protect the

6

interests of this County government, and that is the

7

necessary reasons why we have executive sessions..

8

And if this report could endanger this County, I

9

don't know, for lack of a better term, then we --

10

and by exposing it we could in essence be breaking

11

our own oath of office that we took. So anyway,

1.2

just wanted to bring that up.

13 CHAIR ANDERSON: We're going to make sure that we're not
14
15

going to do that, Mr. Molina.
Ms. D'Enbeau.

16 MS. D'ENBEAU: If I could add one more thing, Madam Chair.
17

In terms of the discussion that you're planning to

18

have, I just would also like to alert you -

19

although the suggestion of redaction sounds very

20

logical, there is case law that indicates that you

21

may waive the privilege inadvertently. So when I

22

said it's your privilege and you can decide, as a

23

matter of policy, that you want to waive it

24

entirely, it can also be waived inadvertently. The

25

courts have ruled by revealing certain things and
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not others, the court may determine, well, that
waived the privilege.
I can't go into any details because I don't

4

know the facts of this one, but in this case, that's

5

something else to be alert to, that in terms of

6

court actions you can inadvertently waive a

7

privilege. The most obviously example would be if

8

you sit there and have a conversation with your

9

lawyer on a speakerphone that's broadcast to the

10

general populous or whatever and you knew about

11

that, you might have -- you might have waived the

12

privilege, or if you speak about matters that are

13

privileged in the presence of people that aren't

14

protected, that kind of thing. So it can be waived

15

inadvertently as well as explicitly, and I should

16

have said that earlier, but I want to make sure that

17

you're aware of that as well.

18 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you very much, Ms. D'Enbeau,
19
20

That's very valuable information.
So, Members, I think what we'll try to do is

21

follow Mr. Kushi's suggestion and maybe bring

22

special counsel over for one more executive session,

23

have Ms. D'Enbeau also attend so that we can get a

24

clear understanding of where we stand with this. We

5

don't want to inadvertently waive our privilege and
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1

expose ourselves to any kind of liability. So with

2

that, Members, we're going to defer this item.

3 COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
4
5
6

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: ANDERSON,
CARROLL, JOHNSON, KANE, MOLINA, AND TAVARES)
ACTION: DEFER.

7 CHAIR ANDERSON: Thank you. This meeting is adjourned..
8

(Gavel).

9

ADJOURN: 11:50 a.m.

10
11
12
13
14
1.5
16
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